 Approved         

SANBORNTON BOARD OF SELECTMEN’S MINUTES
March 5, 2014 

Town Office


The Board of Selectmen convened in regular session Wednesday, March 5, 2014 at 4:30 p.m. at the Town Office. Selectmen in attendance were  Karen Ober and Guy Giunta. TA Veloski was also present. Dave Nickerson was absent.        










PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE – All in attendance recited the pledge of allegiance.

1.0 Public Comment – Library Trustee Davis thanked the BOS for the full reimbursement of funds to repair the firebox at the Library and expediting the request so quickly. 














2.0 Fir Chief Dexter – Department Update – Chief Dexter provided the BOS with year end figures for the department. There were 483 totals calls for 2013. The BOS reviewed. Chief Dexter explained that it has taken a lot of time to improve record keeping, to produce better reports. Chief Dexter stated Anna McLoon has updated a lot of the records and they have attached the Avitar information to the fire house, so when they respond to a call they know the layout of the home. Chief Dexter explained that he has broken the Town into four zones, which allows for him to track how many calls in each zone. The figures will help with new decisions in regards to locations for a new fire house. Chief Dexter explained the average response time (the time of the tone to the door yard) for the 8 a.m to 4 p.m. shift is 7 minutes and 44 seconds, from 4 p.m. to 8 a.m. the response time is 13 minutes and 37 seconds. Chief Dexter stated things have improved dramatically with the night crew and they are starting to be ahead of the game. Chief Dexter thanked the BOS for their support. Chief Dexter noted he has started tracking Mutual Aid fires for better statistics. Selectman Ober asked if figures could be provided for winter calls versus summer calls and Chief Dexter replied yes, he can but it will take time. Selectman Ober stated the department has a big area they are covering and we have the same response times as Laconia. Chief Dexter noted there is s difference because Laconia responds with four guys and we can not roll the truck out with one guy, those days are over. Chief Dexter noted the average call per day is 1.2 calls but they have had days with multiple calls. Chief Dexter stated the department's morale is up and the firefighters have been happy with the recent fires because they are getting experience. Chief Dexter stated the Budget Committee had concerns with automatic response and there may be a memo to the BOS. Chief Dexter provided the BOS with an explanation and noted that he hopes the information helps with the concerns but the Budget Committee has no over sight of the department. The Fire Chief will meet with the Budget Committee on 3/18/14. Selectman Ober stated there have been a lot of innuendos out there but if things are looked at logically with well planned responses, it helps reduce insurance costs and we know if the Town goes to a volunteer department again we will go back to 20-30 minutes response times. Selectman Ober stated she feels the department has made major improvements and remembers listening to Lakes Region dispatch which use to re-tone four times. Chief Dexter replied by the 3rd re-tone it has already been 15 minutes. Chair Giunta stated he feels the department is doing a very good job with the resources it has. Selectman Ober noted she is impressed with the amount of volunteers that are committed to the department, which is from good leadership. Chief Dexter informed the Board that his training line is fully expended and one of his employees is paying out of pocket for an Officers class. Selectman Ober suggested having the fire department employees pay some ($500) of the costs for these classes and then the Chief could provide more training for more people. Chief Dexter replied he would look into that for next year.                                   














3.0  Old Business 







  

    3.1 DPW Director's job description – The BOS reviewed and had a brief discussion regarding building & grounds maintenance at the Library, Town Hall & Recreation Building and coverage at the Transfer Station & DPW. TA Veloski was asked to e-mail the Fire Chief's and the Police Chief's job descriptions to the BOS for comparison. TA Veloski to re-draft for next week.    


  

 
              3.2 Town Report –  AS Rollins reported the printing company has agreed to supply the Town with twenty spiral bound copies of the Annual Report for the original bid price. The BOS will look at the deceased list next week for a potential in memorium page.   
     3.3 Pole Petitions -  Selectman Ober made a motion to have Chair Giunta sign two pole petitions, #41-0468 and #41-0470. Chair Giunta seconded the motion and the motion passed unanimously.   








     3.4 Metrocast Telephone Agreement - Selectman Ober made a motion to have Chair Giunta sign the new agreement for the Town Office's phones. Chair Giunta seconded the motion and the motion passed unanimously.    


       


  3.5
Tiles at the Town Office – The BOS were provided with sample tiles for the Town Office lobby. TA Veloski stated he would be checking with the Town Office's employees to see what they would like to see installed. Selectman Ober made a motion to authorize the contract in the amount of $850 dollars with Joel Smith for the lobby's tiles. Chair Giunta seconded the motion and the motion passed unanimously. 


      3.6 Discussion with Jeannie Forrester Re: Cable franchise negotiations – TA Veloski reported he had spoken with Senator Forrester regarding the repealing of cable franchise negotiations, which would take away that right from Towns and he is concerned because we already have a hard enough time negotiating now. TA Veloski noted he also spoke with the LGC's Attorney, Paul Sanderson who stated something like this would be okay down south but not for here. TA Veloski noted the Town's contract is non-exclusive, so other companies could come in. The BOS took under advisement. Selectman Ober stated she would discuss this issue with the Telecommunications Advisory Committee. 
     3.7 Special Revolving Fund for Fire Department – TA Veloski stated one could be created but it would need to be voted on at Town Meeting. Chief Dexter asked if the funds could go into the existing Ambulance Revenue Fund, so another account doesn't need to created. TA Veloski replied he would check.       














4.0  New Business 
  








    4.1 Watershed Management Plan – Black Brook – The BOS referred to an e-mail sent by Donald Foudriat regarding phosphorus in the lake. Selectman Ober stated she feels if the Town doesn't pay the price now, we will be paying for it in the the future.  TA Veloski suggested this be discussed as other business at Town Meeting or recommended as a Warrant Article by the BOS. Craig Davis stated Sanbornton is not producing the phosphorus and other communities are not contributing to the clean up, we went for the grant and they didn't. Chair Giunta stated the Board could place a non-binding Warrant Article asking the question. Selectman Ober stated she would like to see bit size pieces done, not the whole $1 million and do it with $5K a year because the study was done scientifically. Chief Dexter suggested starting discussions with other communities in the meantime.    



      





  4.2 Town Hall - Gazebo – Selectman Ober informed the Board she spoke with Priscilla Bodwell and she wanted to know what was happening with the gazebo. TA Veloski replied we are waiting for the Spring to finish the repairs and get electricity to the pole. 4.3 Town Hall – Steward Report – Steward Ober explained that he and Mr. Davis went through the Town Hall and have a list of six things that need to be addressed, with windows being a priority due to their historic nature. Steward Ober reported they are looking into grant funding for some of the repairs.  
     



  4.4 Town Hall Furnace – TA Veloski stated the furnace will be fixed tomorrow by Rymes in the amount of $3,200 dollars. There was a brief discussion about installing a light that runs through a thermostat and the light triggers when it gets below a certain temperature. BOS to consider.  







               4.5
Historic picture case – Steve Ober thanked AA Jutton and AS Rollins for putting the case back together. AS Rollins replied it was AA Jutton's mission to fix the case, due to the amount of pictures that had fallen out of it and she only did the heavy lifting. 
     4.6 School Election & Executive Councilor – Is scheduled for Tuesday, March 11, 2014. 
 









     4.7 Whitney property – TA Veloski reported that the Whitneys do not want to proceed with a boundary line adjustment. This will be referred back to the Conservation Commission. 
 







    
  4.8 Peachtree – accounting program – TA Veloski stated Peachtree would not allow for separation of pay for each department and the problem was fixed.  



      




        

       

5.0  Authorize Payroll & the Accounts Payable Register – The BOS reviewed & signed the payroll and the accounts payable register, a copy was made available for public inspection.    










 
6.0 Assessing and Code Enforcement – The BOS reviewed, approved & signed the following; A Timber Report for Harold McDowell for Tax Map 10, Lot 41 and A Timber Report for Timothy Reed for Tax Map 9, Lot 75.  






 



7.0 Accept Donations under RSA 31:95 – None at this time.













8.0 Review & Approve Minutes 





                          9.1 2/26/14 - Members of the Board reviewed the draft meeting minutes of February 26, 2014. Chair Giunta motioned to approve the meeting minutes of February 26, 2014 with corrections. Selectman Ober seconded the motion and the motion passed unanimously. 













9.0 Correspondence – The BOS reviewed.   





    












10.0 Selectman's Reports 








10.1 Long Look Lodge – Wedding Venue – Selectman Ober stated she received a complaint from a resident on Osgood Road and all of the complaints have been noise related or safety, due to drinking & driving. Selectman Ober stated no one thought of the ramifications when this was put in place and changes need to be made, either by an ordinance or by the PB because this issue will come up again. 










11.0 ADJOURNMENT – The Board of Selectman’s meeting adjourned at 7:22 p.m. 








  




12.0 NEXT MEETING (S) – The Board of Selectman’s next meeting will be held on Wednesday, March 12, 2014 at the Town Offices @ 4:30 p.m.  













Respectfully submitted, 

April Rollins, BOS Recording Secretary 

3/05/2014

                                                                          BOS Approved Minutes


